Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


April 13, 2015
Minutes 

Present:  Jaime Hoar, Jennifer Putnam, David Cowing, Kim Humphrey, Cindy Lynch-McNett, Carrie Woodcock, Kailen Olmstead, Teresa Quick, Stacey Simpson, Michaela York, Bob Duranleau, Sally Mileson, Julie Brennan, Romy Spitz, Laurie Raymond, Betsy Morrison, Rachel Posner, David Projansky, Mel Clarrage, Julie Snook, Dina Martinez, Sue Murphy, Darla Chafin, Beth Mylroie, Betsy Mahoney, Katrina Ringrose, Kathy Adams, Rachel Dyer, J. Richardson Collins, John Regan, Brian McKnight, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Arthur Clum, Esq., Patrick Moore, Valerie Smith, Cullen Ryan, Vickey Rand.  Via VSee – Bangor:  Andrew Cassidy.  Auburn:  Ann Bentley.  Westbrook:  Stacy Lamontagne.  Biddeford:  Shiloh Legere.  Gardiner:  Heidi Mansir and Ame Drake.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Featured speaker:  Lisa Sturtevant, Employment Coordinator, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads.  Topic:  Employment First.  
Lisa Sturtevant:  I’m here today to update you on the Employment First Maine Coalition and related work going on in the state.  The Employment First statute passed in October 2013.  The presentation today is from last fall, one year after it went into effect.  

Begin presentation. Click here to view the presentation. 

Lisa:  This session we submitted one recommendation that went forward and was printed last week, LD 1240, which would phase out sub-minimum wage.  With the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) there are some significant changes coming.  Voc Rehab (VR) would be able to present more information on this.  The Employment First Maine website is a great resource for information.  There are postings, action alerts, and news right on the main page.  You can also view meeting agendas and minutes.  If you are interested in joining the listserv to receive information, including news and action alerts, click here.
Discussion:  There was discussion regarding funding allocations related to the Employment First law.  The law allows the Employment First Maine Coalition to make recommendations and changes to how and what DHHS, the Department of Labor (DOL), and the Department of Education (DOE) funds.  The law mandates that employment is the first priority for day services.  No funding is attached to the law, but there are a lot of in-kind services involved.  The Coalition has the ability to make suggestions to DHHS, DOE, and DOL about the reallocation of funding.  Some recommendations that have been made by the Coalition have been or will be implemented, an example being DHHS continuing to fund the Maine Business Leadership Network which provides business-to-business support.  
There was discussion regarding how Employment First relates to Section 21 services, specifically the individualized job supports.  In general, there are no implications for this.  The law speaks to the definition of employment and how departments should be spending their money.  There are currently approximately 320 individuals working at less than minimum wage.  The legislation would phase out sub-minimum wage over a period of three years.  The majority of what we’re already doing aligns with the new policy.  Any new employment services that have come online align with the law, an example being the new career planning service.  There was discussion regarding the job coach credentialing and online courses.  The workforce development system sits outside of the department that oversees all of the trainings.  The courses are online with a live component.  The live component is contracted with UMass Boston.  It was stated that online courses will be very difficult for the deaf; there will be more discussion regarding this.  There was discussion regarding the tax breaks available to employers.  Though they’re available, most businesses in Maine don’t take advantage of them due to good quality matches and job development.  There was discussion regarding some of the current Employment First Maine initiatives, including the youth transition planning underway in Maine.  There was discussion regarding opportunities for students to build foundations regarding employment earlier.  With WIOA there will be some changes in terms of employment for youth.  Currently in Maine work on employment begins when an individual enters his or her freshman year in High School.  The DOE sponsored a three part series for educators on Discovering Personal Genius/Career Planning; the first day of the training has already occurred, but days 2 and 3 are in May.  There was discussion regarding reading levels and whether they effect job placement and outcomes.  VR and OADS look at everyone individually for placement.  With assistive technology added to the waivers individuals have access to technology devises and applications that can help on a job site.  Additionally, it is important to consider job match, fit, and any necessary accommodations for employment success.  The group discussed schools’ use of work planning and the Employment First transition group merging with the OCFS transition group, chaired by Jan Breton.  
Cullen:  This was a great, informative presentation.  Thank you very much!
End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
Featured speaker:  David Projansky, Housing Resource Developer, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads.  Topic:  HUD Section 811 Grant Award.  
David Projansky:  MaineHousing, in collaboration with DHHS, submitted an application for the HUD Section 811 Project Rental Assistance grant late last spring.  This program is for extremely low-income individuals with disabilities to obtain affordable housing.  We requested and received a grant for $2M, which translates into a total of 59 to 66 project-based rental assistance vouchers to help address the shortage of housing for people with disabilities.  The grant is very much geared towards people receiving waiver services.  The program will not be first come first serve, there will be some level of priority.  The project-based rental assistance will be used in tax credit properties focused in four counties:  Cumberland, Androscoggin, Kennebec, and Penobscot.  The program will likely roll out next March.  Many of the processes associated with the program are being worked out, but some preliminary information is included in the handouts.  Click here for handouts.
Cullen:  Thank you for your presentation.  We will include this on the agenda for future updates as it evolves further.  The award of the HUD Section 811 grant is great news.  This program used to be very cumbersome and became increasingly difficult for individuals to apply for.  The Melville Act made this much more streamlined and put the vouchers where they need to go.

End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
Brief Presentation:  Mel Clarrage, Chair, State Independent Living Council (SILC) www.mainesilc.org.  Topic:  Able Act Updates & LD 949.
Mel Clarrage:  The ABLE Act has been in the works for 5 years; it just recently passed and was signed into law.  The rules are due to come out on June 15th.  The ABLE Act allows individuals with the onset of a disability prior to age 26 up to $14,000 in annual gift contributions to be put into a separate account to help address disability-related expenses.  This account can build up to $100,000 and will not jeopardize entitlement benefits such as SSI and MaineCare.  If the account grows beyond $100,000 the individual would be over asset limits and it would jeopardize entitlement benefit eligibility.  The account is tax exempt and is designed to be very similar to college savings funds.  The ABLE Act is now federal law, but the individual states have the option of adopting it or not.  The accounts must be administered through a financial institution, such as FAME (Finance Authority of Maine), for monitoring and regulatory purposes.  However, families and individuals can make contributions to the account.  I thought this group might be interested in how this will unfold in Maine.  The ABLE Act simplifies a disability trust.  The Maine State Independent Living Council (SILC) has had conversations with the Governor’s office to see how Maine might implement this – currently we’re looking at a year out.  I hope that you would want to get more information on this and support the concept as we move forward.

Cullen:  What can we do to help at this point?

Mel:  Currently we’re trying to convince a finance authority to take it on.  Everything is very preliminary right now; we need to do a little more work and are exploring different options.  I am happy to keep you informed as to how things develop and when action is needed.

Cullen:  This was a very nice summary that makes good sense for folks that don’t know much about the ABLE Act.   

End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
Brief Presentation:  Sue Murphy, Adult Program Senior Program Director, Spurwink www.spurwink.org.  Topic:  Spurwink Film Festival.
Sue Murphy:  The 5th annual Sprout Film Festival is this week.  Sprout is an organization from New York with a library of films by, for, and about individuals with intellectual/developmental disabilities.  Showings begins tomorrow in Portland, Wednesday, April 15th in Farmington, and Thursday, April 16th in Lewiston.  Click here for the flyer.  Click here to view the film festival trailer.
End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
DHHS Update:
Brian McKnight (OADS, DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads): 
Waitlist Numbers:  As of April 13, 2015, the number of people on the wait lists are: Section 21 – 1077, Priority 1 – 0 (all have pending offers, there are no individuals waiting to be offered services), Priority 2 – 379, Priority 3 – 680. Section 29 – 229, people on both lists – 141.  Of the 1077 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 630.  The Department continues to make offers and is still on track to make offers to everyone who is on the Section 29 waitlist as of 6/30/2015.  The Department continues to have no one on the Section 21, Priority 1 waitlist who have not received offers.  There are a lot of offers out there that we’re waiting to hear back about.
Cullen:  By the end of June, everyone on the Section 29 waitlist will receive an offer for services.  This will take some time to roll out.  
Brian:  Yes.  Offers go out to members and they determine their service providers.  
Cullen:  Members who are age 18 to 21 and are eligible for Section 29 can begin receiving services while they are still in school.  Does this change the hours cap per week?  My son is 18 and his hours would be reduced from 16 to 11 hours per week if he began receiving some Section 29 services.  This is something for this group to be aware of.  

Brian:  There isn’t a cap for Section 28 services.  With Section 29 the cap translates to approximately 22 hours per week.  With the new supports added to the waiver, which have higher rates, the cap could be lower.  Members ages 18 to 21 who are still in school are only eligible to receive in-home support and career planning services.  
Discussion:  There was discussion regarding community supports, and why they’re not available to the 18 to 21 year old members still in school and receiving Section 29 services.  While they are still in high school they don’t receive community supports, but members who are not high school can choose to utilize community supports.  There was discussion regarding whether or not there are enough providers to meet the needs of those on the Section 21 waitlist.  Most providers are willing and wanting to create new services as they need to.  In the past there hadn’t been funding to do so.  It will take some time to create new services, but agencies are more than willing.  There was discussion regarding eligibility determination taking up to a year in Region 1.  OADS had a shortage of intake workers previously, but now has adequate staffing.  The length of time it takes to determine eligibility depends on whether or not all of the necessary documentation is handed in.  A lot of people applying for services haven’t had necessary exams done at the time of application, which can lengthen the process.  Concerns were raised that if the process is lengthy individuals who would qualify for Section 21, Priority 1 might miss taking advantage of the Aldridge Settlement.  OADS is aware of this and is correcting lag times as quickly as possible.  There was lengthy discussion regarding whether or not case managers can complete the adaptive scores documentation.  For eligibility determination for adult services, adaptive scores must be completed by a licensed, qualified psychologist due to regulations.  There was discussion regarding whether or not there will continue to be a waitlist after July 1st.  The Department’s hope is that there will not be a waitlist.  There was discussion regarding the specific process to request a reconsideration of priority status on the Section 21 waitlist.  To request a reconsideration you provide pertinent information to your resource coordinator, such as life changes, medical changes, situational changes, and if Adult Protective Services (APS) is involved.  The main consideration of Priority 1 is APS involvement.  There is a team in the central office, consisting of the waiver manager, Karen Mason, and Gary Wolcott, that meets on a regular basis and reviews people on the waitlist to make determinations.  Even though offers are being made for Section 21, Priority 1 (and Priority 2 when there is no one waiting for service offers on Priority 1) the Department is still completing reconsiderations.  It was stated that is has always been unclear what system, if any, the Department uses to determine initial priority level, and how levels are changed over time with life changes.  There was further discussion regarding how the Department determines waitlist priority levels.
Legislative Updates:

Cullen:  There are some proposed bills in the state Legislature of interest to this group.  LD 475 would increase the cap for the Section 29 waiver to $47,000.  With this change, the Section 29 waiver would capture a large percentage of people that would be served well by Section 29 and thus not have a need for Section 21.  There has already been a public hearing and work session on this bill.  It could be pushed out until next year.  LD 1061 is a bill addressing transition.  The bill is designed to create a work group to look at transition work, like our Blueprint for Effective Transition.  The process would be very similar to our White Paper.  This bill is the mechanism that would allow that to happen.  There is a public hearing for LD 1061on Wednesday, April 22nd, at 9:30am in front of the Health and Human Services Committee (Cross Building in Augusta, Room 209).  There are some safety net bills coming up for public hearing on Wednesday, April 15th, at 1:00pm, also in front of the Health and Human Services Committee.  These bills, sponsored by Senator Brakey, limit resources for the poor across the board – proposing cuts to safety net resources such as Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) and General Assistance (GA).  
Katrina Ringrose (Disability Rights Maine www.drcme.org):  Representative Peter Stuckey and other sponsors met attempting to come up with a resolution regarding guardianship.  More to follow.
Office of Child and Family Services Update:
Rachel Posner (DHHS OCFS http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs/):  OCFS reorganized a few months ago when Jim Martin came on as Director.  There is now, again, a Children’s Behavioral Health Services unit and Teresa Barrows is the Director.  We are in the process of looking at a lot of our policies.  There is a big push for employment services for youth within OCFS.  There have been regulations in the MaineCare manual for at least 3 years to create a waiver for children, the Section 32 waiver, though it hadn’t been implemented.  CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services) provided guidance, at our request, and stated that there are other ways to meet those obligations within the existing MaineCare structure, and that a new waiver was not necessary.  We’re looking at the Section 32 regulations and covering them in other parts of the MaineCare manual.  As of March 27, 2015, the Section 32 waiver program has been terminated.  There is a letter from Jim Martin on the OCFS website regarding this.
Other Business, Announcements:
A mother of ten year old with Down syndrome expressed concerns with due process and the apparent lack of qualifications of hearing officers.  Her child had the same reading goals for the past three years, and the goals did not involve research-based reading.  She went to due process and lost.  This baffled her.  Eventually, she took her child out of school for the reading portion and after six months his reading level increased by 1.5 grade levels.  She expressed strong concerns regarding the hearing officer’s lack of qualifications, specifically the lack of a background in Special Education law – which is required.  Overall, nine out of ten hearings are decided in favor of the schools.  Questions were raised such as:  How is it determined that a hearing officer is qualified to do their job?  How many children with ID/DD in Maine are being provided research-based reading programs, as required by law?  Research-based reading is very effective at increasing a student’s reading levels.  Someone could be capable of learning up to a grade 6 reading level with research-based reading programs, and without this approach read at a grade 2 reading level.  This relates directly to employability.  There is a need to hold people accountable.  
Cullen:  Is this a topic of interest for the Coalition?  (Heads nodded in approval).  This will be a future presentation topic.  Thank you for bringing this to the Coalition.
Handouts:  
· Pathways to Transition Vocational Rehabilitation Workshop with James Howard 
· Life After High School – Free Community Support Programs Expo
Cullen:  Check out our updated website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  You can find the title of any of our past presentations:  Click the link, and you will be right in the minutes.  The website can always use more pictures! 
Cullen:  At our next meeting on May 11, 2015, our featured speaker will be Jennifer Putnam, Executive Director, the Progress Center; Richard Estabrook Esq., Board Member, Independence Association; and Neal Meltzer, Executive Director, Waban.  Topic:  The effect of SIS rates on quality of service delivery & complex cases.
Unless changed, Coalition meetings are on the 2nd Monday of the month from 12-2pm (307 Cumberland Ave., Portland).  
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